
NEWS AND NOTES
PERSONAL AND MISCELLANEOUS

Compiled by the Managing Editor

The nominating committee of the American Political Science Associa-
tion, aided by suggestions from members of the Association through the
canvassing ballot which closed on June 30, has completed its worji and
will submit at the next annual meeting the following list of nominations for
officers in 1946: president, Walter F. Dodd (lawyer, Chicago); first vice
president, Louis Brownlow (Public Administration Clearing House);
second vice president, Pendleton Herring (Harvard University); third
vice president, Arnold Brecht (New School for Social Research); members
of the Executive Council: Ralph J. Bunche (Howard University);
Robert H. Connery (Catholic University of America); Charles McKinley
(Reed College); C. Perry Patterson (University of Texas); Harold S.
Quigley (University of Minnesota). The nominating committee consists
of Robert E. Cushman (chairman), Thomas S. Barclay, Phillips Bradley,
Frank W. Prescott, and Lloyd M. Short.

Dr. Phillips Bradley has been appointed professor of industrial and
labor relations and director of extension in the New York State School
of Industrial and Labor Relations at Cornell University. Professor Brad-
ley had previously served for four years on the staff of the New York
State Joint Legislative Committee on Industrial and Labor Conditions,
studying legislative aspects of the subject.

Professor Roger H. Wells, on leave from Bryn Mawr College, has been
made chief of the Local Government Branch, Civil Administration
Division, U. S. Group, Control Council in Germany.

Major Karl C. Leebrick, formerly president of Kent State University,
has been appointed special assistant to the Political Adviser to General
MacArthur. He is now stationed at the headquarters of the Supreme
Commander for the Allied Forces in the American Embassy in Tokyo.

Professor Charles E. Merriam is giving a series of lectures at the
University of Chicago on "Trends and Problems of American Democ-
racy." During the fall quarter, his three lectures were entitled "The
Presidency," "The Congress," and "Presidential and Parliamentary
Systems." Among further activities, he is preparing for the Spelman
Fund a "New View of the Boundary Lines of Politics and Administra-
tion."
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After having served more than three years as chairman of the Appeals
Board of the W.P.B., Professor Arthur N. Holcombe has resigned his
position and returned to full-time work at Harvard University.

Professor Edwin A. Cottrell has resigned as executive head of the
department of political science and dean of the School of Social Sciences
at Stanford University. His successor as executive head is Professor
Graham H. Stuart and as dean, Merrill K. Bennett, executive director of
the Food Research Institute.

Professor Edward S. Corwin is on leave from Princeton University
until March 1, 1946. In January, he will deliver the Cook Lectures at the
University of Michigan.

At Princeton University, Professor Harwood L. Childs has returned
after serving two years in the Overseas Branch of the O.W.I; also Professor
George H. Graham, after spending more than two years with the Bureau
of the Budget in Washington.

After serving more than three years in the Bureau of Cable Censorship,
Professor Paul T. Stafford, of Princeton University, has received his
discharge as Lieutenant Commander in the U. S. Naval Reserve. He will
resume teaching at Princeton on March 1, 1946.

Dr. Albert Lepawsky, until October 1 a Lieutenant-Colonel in the
Army Air Forces, has become associated with the University of Alabama
as educational adviser in the Southern Regional Training Program in
Public Administration, and as visiting professor.

After some months of service as consultant to the War Crimes Com-
mission in Washington, Professor Hans Kelsen has returned to the
political science faculty of the University of California. His title has been
changed from visiting professor to professor.

Professor Charles Aikin, of the University of California, after having
served as State Price Executive for Northern California, O.P.A., since
1942, has resigned the post and resumed his teaching.

Professor William Y. Elliott, who has served in several capacities with
the W.P.B., most recently as Vice-Chairman for Civilian Requirements,
has resigned the position mentioned and resumed full-time teaching at
Harvard University. During the war, he divided his time between
Harvard and his Washington position.
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1182 THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE REVIEW

A series of twelve radio broadcasts by Professor Denna F. Fleming, of
Vanderbilt University, and discussing the topic "How Can We Make the
Victory Stick," was carried recently over about one hundred stations by
transcription. The series was sponsored by the Woodrow Wilson Founda-
tion.

Dr. Avery W. Leiserson has been appointed assistant professor of
political science at the University of Chicago and will assume his duties
in the department on January 1. Since leaving Princeton University, he
has been working with the Bureau of the Budget in Washington.

Because of threatened illness, Professor Harlow J. Heneman has
resigned his position as Economic Adviser on German Affairs to Supreme
Headquarters, Allied Expeditionary Forces, and resumed teaching at the
University of Michigan.

During the current year, Dr. Frank L. Huntley, an expert on Far
Eastern affairs, and a member of the staff of the C.A.T.S. at the University
of Michigan, is conducting courses at Michigan on "International Politics
of the Pacific Area" and "The Governments of the Far East."

Professor Edmund G. Howe, of Marietta College, represented the
American Political Science Association at the inauguration of William
Allison Shimer as eleventh president of Marietta College on October 20.

After serving three years in the U. S. Navy as a Lieutenant Com-
mander, Dr. William M. Gibson has resumed his teaching at Duke
University in the field of Latin American government and politics. He
has been promoted to the rank of associate professor.

Professor Dora Mae Clark, chairman of the department of American
history and political science at Wilson College, served on October 13 as
delegate of the American Political Science Association at the academic
convocation celebrating the seventy-fifth anniversary of the opening of
Wilson College.

Dr. Christian L. Larsen has resigned at Western Reserve University
to accept an associate professorship at the University of South Carolina.
He will devote most of his time to a newly established bureau of public
administration.

Professor Clyde Eagleton has returned to his academic duties at New
York University after two years in the Department of State, during which
time he was a technical adviser to the United States delegation at the
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Dumbarton Oaks Conversations, the meetings of the Committee of
Jurists (for revision of the Statute of the Court), and the United Nations
Conference on International Organization at San Francisco. Members of
the government department at the University remaining on leave include
Professors Morley Ayearst, who has been in Europe during the past year
with F.E.A., and William J. Eonan, Lieutenant (s.g.) in the U. S. Navy.

At Indiana University, Professor Roy V. Peel has been granted leave
of absence for another year to continue his work with the national govern-
ment, and Professor Edward H. Buehrig has also been granted another
year's leave to serve in the Department of State. Professor Oliver P. Field
is on leave during the fall semester while completing a history of the
University during World War II.

Professor Landrum Boiling, of Beloit College, recently returned from a
year's assignment in central Europe with the Overseas News Service,
lectured at the University of Chicago during the autumn on "Russia in
Europe."

Professor Quincy Wright is on leave from the University of Chicago
in order to serve as technical adviser to the American member of the
International Military Tribunal, Francis Biddle.

Professor Philip W. Ireland has secured leave from the University of
Chicago for the academic year 1945-46 in order to accept an assignment
as foreign officer, dealing with the Near East.

Lieutenant Colonel Arthur W. Bromage is in the United States on sick
leave. It is hoped that he may return to the University of Michigan for
the opening of the spring term.

Dr. Byron R. Abernethy has been appointed vice chairman of the
Eighth Regional War Labor Board at Dallas, Texas. Prior to this ap-
pointment, he was regional wage stabilization director with the Board.

Professor Norman J. Padelford, of Massachusetts Institute of Tech-
nology, attended the September meeting of the Council of Foreign
Ministers in London as adviser to the Secretary of State. While in London,
he also represented the United States at the concluding sessions of the
European Inland Transport Conference.

Warrant Officer William 0. Farber, on leave from the University of
South Dakota, and recently attached to Headquarters, Strategic Air
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Forces, on Guam, has been assigned to the AAF Historical Project at the
Headquarters of the Army Air Forces in Washington, D. C.

Professor Miller D. Steever, of Lafayette College, served as delegate
of the American Political Science Association at the inauguration of Dr.
Ralph Cooper Hutchison as president of Lafayette on October 26.

At Yale University, Professor Victor Jones, of the University of
California, is in charge of courses on public administration and American
government during the fall term.

Mr. Evan A. Iverson has been added to the staff of the Bureau of Public
Administration at the University of Tennessee as research associate.

At Queens College, Professor John J. Meng has been made chairman
of the department of political science and Mr. Harry V. Jaffa has been
added to the staff of the department.

Professor Robert S. McCordock, formerly of Lincoln Memorial
University, is now associated with Austin College, Sherman, Texas, but
will remain with the Chemical Warfare Service in Baltimore until next
summer.

Three new instructors appointed at New York University this year are
Mrs. Rita Weber Nealon, Mr. Denis Sinclair Philipps, and Mr. Albert
Somit.

At Iowa State College, Dr. John R. Mashek has been promoted to an
associate professorship.

After teaching at the University of Washington during the summer
session, Dr. Allan F. Saunders, formerly acting assistant professor at
Amherst College, is now at the University of Hawaii as associate professor
of government.

Dr. Julian Fahy, formerly an immigration member of the Interdepart-
mental Visa Review Committee, was recently appointed director of the
Immigration and Naturalization Service Officers Training School located
on the campus of Haverford College. The School conducts an in-service
training program.

Major Paul M. A. Linebarger, on military leave from Duke University,
served for fifteen months on the staff of the United States Theater Head-
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quarters, China-Burma-India Theater, and is now on duty with the
Military Intelligence Division of the War Department in Washington.

Dean Christen Jensen served as delegate of the American Political
Science Association at the inauguration of Howard S. MacDonald as
president of Brigham Young University on November 14. Professor
Milton R. Merrill also represented the Association at the inauguration of
Franklin Stewart Harris as president of Utah State Agricultural College
on November 16.

Professor Henry P. Jordan has resigned his position with F.E.A. in
Washington and returned to his regular duties at New York University.

Dr. William C. Rogers, a member of the staff of Public Administration
Clearing House, gave the course on International Relations at the
University of Chicago during the autumn quarter.

Drs. Lynton K. Caldwell and Morton Grodzins, members of the staff
of the Council of State Governments, are now giving courses in the
political science department at the University of Chicago.

Professor Elwyn A. Mauck, who during the past three years has served
as a division chief in the Office of Civilian Defense at Washington, has
been granted an additional year's leave by the University of North
Carolina to permit him to act as visiting professor of public administra-
tion at the University of Puerto Rico. In his present post he is assisting
in the establishment of a new public administration program recently
authorized by the insular legislature.

Professor John Leroy Christian, of the University of Washington,
serving as Lieutenant Colonel, General Staff Corps, and Chief, Southern
Asia Branch, Military Intelligence, was killed in Burma in May, 1945,
while making a landing with the American forces.

Lieutenant-Colonel Claude E. Hawley, formerly professor of political
science and personnel administration at the University of Florida, and
now serving as detachment commander of the Psychological Warfare
Branch, Office of the Military Secretary to General MacArthur, General
Headquarters, Southwest Pacific Area, has been awarded the Legion of
Merit for exceptionally meritorious conduct in maintaining liaison be-
tween the Psychological Warfare Branch field units and General Head-
quarters in the Southwest Pacific.
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Lieutenant George L. Millikan, USNR, chairman of the department of
political science at the University of Delaware, returned during the
autumn from overseas duty in Europe and is now stationed in Washington
as assistant to the Deputy Secretary, U. S. Joint Chiefs of Staff. While
in Europe, Lieutenant Millikan served on the staff of Admiral Stark in
London and later as aide and flag secretary to Commander, U. S. Ports
and Bases, France.

Dr. Leland M. Goodrich, at present on leave from Brown University,
has been promoted to a full professorship. Since 1942, he has been serving
as Director of the World Peace Foundation and Executive Secretary of
the Universities Committee on Postwar International Problems. He is
also giving a course on International Organization at the Fletcher School
of Law and Diplomacy.

After three and one-half years' service as Lieutenant and Lieutenant
Commander in the U. S. Naval Reserve, Professor Francis R. Aumann
has returned to his post at Ohio State University. His last assignment was
in Germany, as a member of the staff of Admiral Robinson, Commander,
U. S. Bases and Ports.

Lieutenant-Commander H. Malcolm Macdonald, on leave from the
University of Texas, has recently been appointed an instructor in the
department of English, history, and government at the U. S. Naval
Academy, where he will remain until June, 1946.

Dr. Charles M. Hardin, recently at Harvard University, has been ap-
pointed to an assistant professorship at the University of Chicago.

Professor James J. Robbins, who has been designated Special Assistant
to the American Minister at Stockholm and Director of the United States
Information Service in Sweden, is on leave from the School of Social
Sciences and Public Affairs at the American University until September
1, 1946.

Professor B. Mirkine-Guetzevitch, dean of the Faculty of Law and
Political Science in the French University of New York (Ecole Libre des
Hautes Etudes), is giving a course at Teachers College (Columbia Uni-
versity) on "The Underground and the Europe of Tomorrow," with
special emphasis on the French underground. This is the first course
offered in the United States on the political, social, and constitutional
ideas of the European underground.
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Mr. Paul Beckett has resigned his position with the Los Angeles County
Bureau of Administrative Research to accept an appointment as assistant
professor at the University of New Mexico. Prior to becoming associated
with the Los Angeles Bureau, Mr. Beckett was with the U. S. Bureau of
the Budget.

Dr. Kenneth 0. Warner, formerly Assistant Administrator of the For-
eign Economic Administration, has been appointed Executive Assistant
to the Commissioner of the U. S. Office of Education. During the current
academic year, Dr. Warner is serving as lecturer in politics at the Catholic
University of America and is offering a graduate course on Personnel
Administration.

Dr. Thomas C. Donnelly has resigned his position as assistant to the
Administrator of O.P.A. to return to the University of New Mexico as
head of the department of government and as director of the newly formed
Division of Government Research. Prior to service as assistant to the
Administrator of O.P.A., Dr. Donnelly was Deputy Administrator of
O.P.A. for Information.

After serving for two and one-half years with the O.P.A. as head of the
government mileage program, Dr. R. W. Brewster joined the staff of the
department of political science at Pennsylvania State College as associate
professor in November, 1944.

Dr. M. N. McGeary, on leave from Pennsylvania State College, and
now a Lieutenant in the Navy, is directing the U. S. Navy Military
Government program in Guam.

Dr. John H. Ferguson, on leave with the American Friends Service
Committee during the war, resumed his position at Pennsylvania State
College on November 1, 1945. Mr. Ralph N. Krecker has been added to
the staff of the department of political science at Pennsylvania State as an
instructor.

During the summer of 1945, Professor C. B. Robson, of the University
of North Carolina, served in Germany with the Morale Division of the
United States Strategic Bombing Survey. Professor Ervin P. Hexner was
engaged at the same time in research for the International Labor Organiza-
tion in Montreal. In the department at North Carolina, Drs. W. S.
Jenkins, James W. Fesler, and Ervin P. Hexner have been promoted to
full professorships, and Dr. Elwyn Mauck to an associate professorship.
Professor Jenkins and Professor K. C. Frazer have returned from service
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in the United States Naval Reserve. While in naval service, both of
these men attended the Naval School for Military Government and Ad-
ministration at Columbia University. Professor Jenkins later served in
the Pacific area and Professor Frazer with the European fleet. Professor
Fesler is continued on leave for service with the Civilian Production
Administration as War Production Board Historian. Professor Mauck is
on leave as visiting professor of public administration at the University
of Puerto Rico.

Dr. Ralph R. Temple, instructor at Brooklyn College from 1931 to
1939, and more recently with the O.P.A., the W.P.B., and other agencies,
has been awarded the Legion of Merit for "exceptionally meritorious con-
duct in the performance of outstanding services in Italy."

During the summer of 1945, Professor John M. Pfiffner, of the Uni-
versity of Southern California, served in Washington as consultant to the
Civilian Personnel Division, Office of the Secretary of War.

Dr. Edward Hambro, formerly first secretary of the Political Section
of the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, has been appointed Chief
of the Legal Section of the Executive Committee of the Preparatory
Commission of the United Nations in London.

Major Harold Zink will return to his regular post at DePauw Uni-
versity in September, 1946. From March to September, 1944, he served
at the Supreme Headquarters in the European Theater of Operations as
the United States member of the editorial board which prepared the
Handbook for Military Government in Germany. He also served as con-
sultant on German local and regional government. From September,
1944, to September, 1945, he was attached to the United States Group
of the Control Council for Germany, serving as a member of the Political
Division in the Office of Political Affairs. Part of this time, he served also
as executive officer to Ambassador Murphy.

Dr. Robert A. Walker has resigned as assistant director of finance in
the U. S. Department of Agriculture to become director of the Institute
of Citizenship and professor of political science at Kansas State College.
The Institute was created at the instigation of President Milton S.
Eisenhower to be the focal point of citizenship education at Kansas
State College, and it was made possible by a grant of $200,000 from the
Volker Charities, Inc., of Kansas City. It will carry on both an under-
graduate and a graduate program in resident instruction, will promote
research, and will foster an adult education program throughout the state.
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Dr. E. Foster Dowell, who served as head of the research unit of the
Wage Stabilization Division of the Fourth Regional War Labor Board in
Atlanta from June to September, 1945, has returned to the University
of Georgia as assistant professor. Before going to the War Labor Board,
he was research assistant to the Bureau of Public Administration at the
University of Georgia and there gave instruction to the fellows of the
Southern Regional Training Program in Public Administration.

Professor Walter R. Sharp, of the College of the City of New York,
served as Secretary-General of the First Conference of the Food and
Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, which concluded its
work on November 1.

After serving in Washington successively as liaison officer and ad-
ministrative assistant in O.P.M.-W.P.B., chief of the Sources Division of
the Bureau of Intelligence in the Domestic Branch of O.W.I., and in
B.E.W.-F.E.A. as chief of the European Enemy Division, Dr. George S.
Pettee has been appointed to an associate professorship at Amherst
College.

In Tennessee, Governor McCord has appointed a commission to study
the revision of the state constitution. The Bureau of Public Administra-
tion of the University of Tennessee has been named coordinator of
research for the commission, and will seek the cooperation of political
scientists and economists of the state in the preparation of reports.

It is gratifying to note that European scholarly journals which were
casualties of war are beginning to be revived. One such is the Journal
du Droit International, founded in 1874, suspended in 1940, and again
being published since early in the present year.

Dr. John Brown Mason, on leave from Fresno State College, returned
in October from ninety days' duty with the War Department General
Staff in various parts of Germany and Austria. He was the only political
scientist on a five-member mission selected by Secretary Patterson to
interrogate top level civilian and military personnel, both interned and
free, with a view to securing information of historical importance but not
likely to be found in documentary form. Dr. Mason interrogated such
persons as Goering, Ribbentrop, von Papen, Ley, Streicher, Rosenberg,
Hans Frank, Count Schwerin von Krosigk, the Prince of Hesse, Daluege,
Doenitz, Keitel, Jodl, Kesselring, and others, and also interviewed leading
persons connected with anti-Nazi activities and the relatives of victims
hanged by the Gestapo. Nazi party institutions and unpublicized aspects
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of their workings were the main topic of both interrogations and in-
terviews. Prior to his loan to the War Department for this purpose, Dr.
Mason was in charge of training American civilian personnel for both
Germany and Austria, as chief of the Training Division of the F.E.A.

Since March 26, 1945, when he was placed on inactive duty by the
Navy, Francis 0. Wilcox has been serving as Head International Rela-
tions Analyst in the Legislative Reference Service of the Library of
Congress. This was the first of several new positions authorized by
Congress for the Legislative Reference Service to enable the Service to
furnish expert assistance to the committees of Congress. Mr. Wilcox's
principal assignment is to serve as technical assistant and consultant to
the Senate Foreign Relations Committee. He attended the San Francisco
Conference as consultant to the Congressional members of the American
Delegation. Before entering the Navy, he served in the International
Section of the Bureau of the Budget.

Three American professors of political science are serving on the
faculty of Biarritz American University, established by the Army for
American soldiers in Europe. Heading the political science department
is Professor John B. Whitton, of Princeton University, giving a course on
"The Problem of World Peace." Professor Wilfred E. Binkley, of Ohio
Northern University, is giving courses on "Political Parties" and "The
Meaning of American Democracy," and Professor Paul S. Jacobson of
Colgate University, courses on "Public Administration" and "American
Government." Offered by members of the Armed Forces are also "The
United States and its Place in the World of Nations," taught by Major
Carl Christol, Jr., and "Geopolitics and the Foundation of National
Power," taught by Sergeant Roy L. Crutchler. On September 30, the
political science contingent paid a visit to Bordeaux, where conferences
were held with the Law Faculty on topics of mutual interest.

During the past summer, Indiana University established an Institute
of Training for Public Service, with Mrs. Wilma Langdon Davis, formerly
of the U. S. Civil Service Commission, as director and also assistant
professor of government. The Institute has an advisory board consisting
of Professor Ford P. Hall and three other members chosen from outside
the department of government. The functions of the Institute are to make
available on a campus-wide basis information concerning careers and
opportunities in the public service and to advise students with respect to
the types of qualifications and training required for these careers and
positions. The Institute will also serve as a placement and contact service
for students interested in the public service, and will sponsor conferences
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of public officials and personnel heads from all levels of government. The
Institute is a coordinating agency rather than an instructional unit,
seeking to make available on a larger scale to all branches of the Univer-
sity the services previously performed only partially by the department
of government.

Judge Jackson H. Ralston, formerly lecturer on international arbitra-
tion at Stanford University, died in Palo Alto on October 13. Judge
Ralston practiced law in Washington, D. C, and represented the United
States as counsel in the Pious Fund of the Californias against Mexico in
the first dispute to be submitted to the Permanent Court of Arbitration
at The Hague. Settlement of this dispute gave practical reality to the
operation of the Court. In 1903, he acted as umpire of the Italian claims
against Venezuela, a case which resulted in his compiling a complete
record of the Venezuelan Mixed Claims Commission. Judge Ralston was
an ardent single taxer, an attorney for nearly a quarter of a century for
the American Federation of Labor, chairman of the Northern California
Civil Liberties Union, and the author of many articles and books, includ-
ing Law and Procedure of International Tribunals, International Law from
Athens to Locarno, What's Wrong With Taxation?, A Quest for International
Order, and International Arbitral Law and Procedure. Judge Ralston was
an uncle of the late Joseph Ralston Hayden, who conferred with him
frequently on matters of international relations concerning the Pacific
area.
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